URBAN-RURAL ENERGY INEQUITY IN KOREA AND POLICY SOLUTIONS

RESEARCH TEAM

AUTHORS: RESEARCH ADVISOR: Eun Yoo, Jeongseok Seo Dr. John Byrne



445 5th Avenue New York, NY 10016 www.freefutures.org E: pam@freefutures.org P: 212.705.8758

Table of Contents

1.	Introduction	1
2 .	Energy Inequality in Korea	2
2	2.1. Data	2
2	2.2. Inequality of energy Expenditures	5
2	2.3. Reasons for the inequality	11
	2.3.1. Electricity vs. other energies	11
	2.3.2. Energy demand types and relative prices of the energies	12
	2.3.3. Imbalanced natural gas penetration	14
	2.3.4. The relation of natural gas penetration rates and households' incom	ne 18
	2.3.5. Findings	20
3.	A current policy to alleviate energy inequity and assessment of the policy	21
	3.1. Policy overview: A LPG storage tank project	21
	3.2. Evaluation of the LPG storage tank project	23
	3.2.1. Methodology: E4 framework	23
	3.2.2. Evaluation in terms of energy	24
	3.2.3. Evaluation in terms of economy	25
	3.2.4. Evaluation in terms of environment	26
	3.2.5. Evaluation in terms of equity	28
	3.2.6. Findings	30
4.	Policy recommendations	31
4	1.1. Current policies	31
4	1.2. Subsidy	33
	4.2.1. Traditional cash assistance	33
	4.2.2. In-kind aid	35
	4.2.3. Energy vouchers	36

4.2.4. Findings	
4.3. Renewable energy	
4.3.1. Premise for an analysis	
4.3.2. Available options	41
4.3.3. Policies for renewable energies	
4.3.4. Findings	53
5. Conclusion	54

List of Figures

Figure 1. A household survey	3
Figure 2. Administration district in Korea: classification of rural and urban areas	4
Figure 3. Income of urban and rural households by income decile and year	7
Figure 4. Energy expenditure of urban and rural households by income decile and year Figure 5. Ratio of energy expenditure to income of urban and rural households by inco decile and year	8 ome 9
Figure 6. Portions of energy expenditures excluding electricity	13
Figure 7. Natural gas main pipelines in Korea	15
Figure 8. Example: An area of natural gas supply pipelines in Korea	15
Figure 9. Natural gas penetration rates by provinces in Korea	17
Figure 10 Polation of natural gas population rate and percentage of agricultural fishery	and
Figure TO. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery	anu
forestry households	19
forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project	19
Figure 10. Kelation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project2017	19
Figure 10. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project	19
 Figure 10. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project2017 Figure 12. A landscape of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk Figure 13. LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines. 	19 21 23
 Figure 10. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project2017 Figure 12. A landscape of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk Figure 13. LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines Figure 14. Increased safety resulted from the LPG project 	19 21 23 29
 Figure 10. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project2017 Figure 12. A landscape of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk Figure 13. LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines Figure 14. Increased safety resulted from the LPG project Figure 15. Energy policies for low-income households in Korea 	19 21 23 29 32
 Figure 10. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project2017 Figure 12. A landscape of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk Figure 13. LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines Figure 14. Increased safety resulted from the LPG project Figure 15. Energy policies for low-income households in Korea Figure 16. Residential solar PV 	19 21 23 29 32 41
 Figure 10. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, rishery forestry households Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project2017 Figure 12. A landscape of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk Figure 13. LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines Figure 14. Increased safety resulted from the LPG project Figure 15. Energy policies for low-income households in Korea Figure 16. Residential solar PV Figure 17. Global horizontal irradiation distribution map of Korea 	19 23 29 32 41 42

List of Tables

Table 1. Income and energy expenditure by income deciles in urban and rural households of
Korea6
Table 2. The ratio of energy expenditure to income by income deciles in urban and rural
households8
Table 3. Average monthly energy expenditures and electricity bills in urban and rural areas
from 2014 to 201611
Table 4. Prices of LNG, LPG in cylinder and kerosene in Korea13
Table 5. The number of households classified by LNG usage and their income, energy
expenditures and portion of urban households in each classification
Table 6. Domestic production, consumption, import and export of Kerosene and LPG (2015)
Table 7. Comparison between LPG supplied by cylinders and by pipelines
Table 8. Comparison between LPG supplied by cylinders and by pipelines in safety aspect 28
Table 9. The amount of subsidy by each criterion
Table 10. Costs of residential solar PV systems
Table 11.Costs of wind power45
Table 12. Costs of solar thermal heating system47
Table 13. Capacity and costs of each renewable energies
Table 14. Renewable energy policies in Korea51
Table 15. Renewable energy policies in the US52
Table 16. Renewable energy policies in Germany

Abstract

Korea has faced disparities in access to natural gas between urban and rural areas. For example, rural households bear more burden than urban households when it comes to use of energy for cooking and heating. The main reason for this inequity in energy provision is attributed to the imbalanced penetration rate of natural gas. Rural households should depend more on relatively expensive liquefied petroleum gas (LPG) in a cylinder and kerosene for cooking and heating, whereas urban households almost totally depend on cheap natural gas.

To alleviate this energy inequity, Korean government has implemented a new project, which entails installation of LPG storage tank and pipelines in small villages. In this regard, rural households can use LPG more easily, safely, and efficiently. Based on the E4 (energy, environment, economy and equity) framework developed by Young-Doo Wang (2010), the project can be generally evaluated positively. However, the project has some drawbacks with regard to addressing fossil fuels use-in in the long-term. Also, another problem is the lack of a direct subsidy program for rural households.

For a long-term solution, this paper recommends a combination of renewable energy, distributed generation and targeted subsidy programs for rural households. This paper concludes that the current energy voucher program should incorporate residential district applicants as a condition for selecting a beneficiary. In the longterm, the paper also recommends installation of solar PV or residential wind power generation for rural households to reduce energy expenditures.

1. Introduction

Income inequality remains one of the most pressing challenges for economies globally. Adverse impacts of income inequality include widening gaps in environmental, health and educational opportunities in countries, especially emerging economies. It also leads to social conflicts among communities. This kind of inequality also exists in energy sectors, notably in access to affordability of energy services. For instance, Jacobson et al. (2005) analyzed inequality in energy usage between developing and developed countries and concluded that inequality results from income distribution, imbalanced infrastructure network and energy value-chain, and disparate patterns of population distribution in rural areas. Rosas-Flores et al. (2010) studied energy inequality in Mexico and noted that this inequality is caused by differences in consumption of energy types between the higher income and lower income population.

This paper focuses on unequal access to natural gas in Korea which results from imbalanced development of energy infrastructure in the country. The paper evaluates inequality of energy expenditures between urban and rural households, especially the lack of access to affordable heating-related energy services. Equity refers to fairness whereas equality compares two things to each other, therefore, energy equity measures accessibility and affordability of energy supply within a given region or population (Mirnezami, 2014: 36). Consequently, this paper focuses on as energy inequity, not energy inequality.

Chapter 2 shows inequality of energy expenditures between urban and rural areas, and tries to establish the causes of this inequality. The inequality is analyzed by

1

using household survey data conducted by Korea National Statistics Office. Literature review was conducted to establish the extent of energy inequity, particularly access to natural gas supply and relative prices of fuels. This paper summarizes the extent of inequality in a table showing that most households that consume natural gas are situated in urban areas. A graphical analysis is also provided showing the relationship among LNG penetration rates, proportion of agricultural, fishery and forestry households. In chapter 3, analysis of LPG storage facility is introduced; this is an ongoing government policy to mitigate inequity in the energy sector. This LPG storage facility project is evaluated based on an E4 framework (see Wang, 2010). Finally, chapter 4 recommends new policy options to mitigate the energy inequity between urban and rural households. The paper recommends creation of subsidy policy instrument as well as investment in renewable energy and distributed generation systems to address inequitable distribution of energy infrastructure in the country.

2. Energy Inequality in Korea

2.1. Data

Energy expenditure data by income levels and regions for both rural and urban areas comes from household surveys conducted by Korea National Statistics Office (KNSO). This paper uses the household survey data from 2014 to 2016. The data includes household sizes, income, energy expenditures for each energy type, and location of the household (whether rural and urban) i.e. Population: all common households living in Dongs, Eups, and Myeons of Korea

- Grouped households like dormitories, accommodations and troops are excluded from the population.
- Households running restaurants and lodges, etc., are excluded.

Sampling

- Size: about 8,700 households
- Sampling: sampling with probability proportional size
- Sampling rate: 0.06%
- Error: coefficient of variation of 2~4% for "expenditure"

Survey period: monthly

Figure 1. A household survey

* Source: Korea National Statistics Office

In the data, rural and urban areas are classified according to the Local Autonomy Act. According to article 2 in Local Autonomy Act, local governments in Korea are classified into the following five major categories: (i) one Special Metropolitan City, (ii) six Metropolitan Cities, (iii) one Metropolitan Autonomous City, (iv) eight Dos, and (v) one Special Self-Governing Province. There are Si, Gun, and Gu under the above categories. And, under Si, Gun, and Gu, there are Eup, Myeon, and Dong. Dong is an area with urban form, while Eup and Myeon are not. In the data, all Eups, Myeons and Dongs are in the Special Metropolitan City and the metropolitan cities are classified as urban areas. As shown in Figure 2, Eups and Myeons in Metropolitan Autonomous City, Do, and a Special Self-Governing Province fall under the rural areas category, while Dongs belongs to urban areas.

3



Figure 2. Administration district in Korea: classification of rural and urban areas * Source: Ministry of Public Administration and Security

The data were adjusted before the analysis. First, the data of a household survey is based on each household and each household has diverse household members. To prevent any distortion induced by impacts of the household sizes on energy consumption¹, income and energy expenditures per household are divided by square root of each household size. Second, for adjusting outliers of the data, households whose energy expenditures are zero and households which use only electricity for energy consumption were excluded from the raw data. In addition, households whose energy expenditures are more than 30% of income were excluded

¹ The most commonly used equivalence scales include OECD equivalence scale, OECD-modified scale, and Square root scale. (1) OECD equivalence scale assigns a value of 1 to the first household member, of 0.7 to each additional adult, and of 0.5 to each child. It had been used in 1980s and early 1990s. (2) OECD-modified scale assigns a value of 1 to the household head, of 0.5 to each additional adult member, and of 0.3 to each child. It was adopted in late 1990s. (3) Square root scale is used in recent OECD publications comparing income inequality and poverty across countries. The publications use a scale which divides household income by the square root of household size (OECD note: What are equivalence scales?)

from this analysis. This is because, in practice, average ratio of fuel expenditures to income in Korea was 5.44% from 2006 to 2015, and even households in the lowest income decile spent only 18.55% of their income during the same period (Yoon & Park, 2016). Following Boardman (1991; 2009) 10%² was used to define energy poverty in Korea. Considering all these factors, a conservative estimate of 30% was set as an outlier of the ratio of fuel expenditures. Consequently, the paper uses data of 9,422, 9,251, and 8,541 households in 2014, 2015, and in 2016, respectively.

2.2. Inequality of energy Expenditures

	Table '	1 shows	data	for	income	and	energy	expenditures	by	income	decile	in
urban a	and rura	al areas	of Ko	rea.								

2014	income (million won)		energy expenditure (million won)		2015	income (million won)		energy expenditure (million won)	
income decile	urban	rural	urban	rural	income decile	urban	rural	urban	rural
1	362.9	75.1	38.5	9.8	1	391.9	79.9	35.8	8.8
2	704.2	126.5	45.4	11.7	2	710.6	133.6	42.6	11.4
3	968.4	182.4	46.3	12.3	3	974.3	186.8	42.7	11.5
4	1,192.0	246.3	48.1	12.7	4	1,202.1	246.6	45.4	12.6
5	1,412.9	297.0	48.7	13.9	5	1,422.3	298.1	47.4	13.0
6	1,643.1	351.6	51.8	13.3	6	1,644.6	357.9	46.6	11.3
7	1,895.5	415.1	53.0	14.4	7	1,889.4	418.0	48.9	13.4
8	2,213.4	492.9	51.2	14.2	8	2,199.4	488.7	50.3	13.1
9	2,687.5	614.8	54.8	14.3	9	2,682.6	606.1	51.2	13.3
10	4,105.1	944.7	60.5	18.2	10	4,210.0	950.1	59.1	14.9
total	17,184.9	3,746.4	498.4	134.8	total	17,327.1	3,765.7	470.0	123.3

² This 10% is from "The Ten-Percent-Rule" of Boardman 1991, 2009.

According to Schuessler (2014: 4-5), competing expenditure-based indicators as follows: The Ten-Percent-Rule (Boardman 1991, 2009), Double Median or Mean indicator (Boardman 1991, Hills 2012), Low Income, High Cost (LIHC) indicator (Hills 2012), and Minimal-Standard indicator (Moore 2012). The Ten-Percent-Rule and Double Median or Mean indicators define energy poverty as excess spending on energy beyond a certain threshold, most prominently, a ten percent share or double median share of energy expenditure for all households relative to net income. By contrast, the LIHC indicator and Minimal standard approaches require minimally adequate consumption requirements.

2016	inco	ome	energy expenditure		
2010	(millior	n won)	(million won)		
income	urban	rural	urban	munal	
decile	urban	Turai	urban	Turai	
1	341.2	73.9	30.8	8.2	
2	631.2	122.1	34.8	9.2	
3	878.4	171.7	36.8	11.0	
4	1,093.0	228.3	37.4	10.6	
5	1,300.3	283.2	37.3	10.1	
6	1,519.9	336.4	38.9	10.7	
7	1,753.3	397.2	40.8	10.8	
8	2,048.9	463.7	40.9	11.4	
9	2,493.4	576.9	42.0	11.5	
10	3,848.2	888.5	48.0	12.5	
total	15,907.7	3,541.9	387.8	106.1	

Table 1. Income and energy expenditure by income deciles in urban and rural households of Korea

* Data source: household survey of Korea National Statistics Office

*income: average monthly income,

*energy expenditure: average monthly energy expenditures

Figure 3 shows that incomes of urban households were higher than rural households in the same income decile. Furthermore, except in the 1st to 3rd income deciles, incomes of urban households were higher than rural households in any income deciles. Income of rural households in the 10th decile (888.5 million won) was slightly higher than income of urban households in the 3rd decile (878.4 million won). There are no big changes in incomes of rural households in each decile for 3 years. Urban incomes in every decile grew faster than the incomes for rural families throughout the 3-year period.



Figure 3. Income of urban and rural households by income decile and year * Data source: Korea National Statistics Office

Figure 4 shows that energy expenditures of urban households were larger than energy expenditures of rural households in any decile. And, for both urban and rural households, energy expenditures declined over the 3-year- period. The decrease in energy expenditures for urban households was greater than those for rural households. Unlike income in Figure 3, the gap between energy expenditures in the 1st decile and the 10th decile was small. In 2016, energy expenditures of urban and rural households in the 10th decile were, respectively, 1.56 and 1.53 times greater than those in the 1st decile. On the other hand, in the case of incomes in 2016, the gaps were 12.02 times for urban households and 11.28 times for rural households. This shows that the rise in energy expenditures cannot continue limitlessly even if households' income levels continue to increase.



Figure 4. Energy expenditure of urban and rural households by income decile and year

* Data source: Korea National Statistics Office

Table 2 and Figure 5 show the ratio of energy expenditure to income in both urban and rural households.

income decile	urban- 2014	urban- 2015	urban- 2016	rural-2014	rural-2015	rural-2016
1	10.6%	9.1%	9.0%	13.0%	11.0%	11.1%
2	6.4%	6.0%	5.5%	9.3%	8.5%	7.5%
3	4.8%	4.4%	4.2%	6.8%	6.2%	6.4%
4	4.0%	3.8%	3.4%	5.2%	5.1%	4.7%
5	3.4%	3.3%	2.9%	4.7%	4.3%	3.6%
6	3.2%	2.8%	2.6%	3.8%	3.2%	3.2%
7	2.8%	2.6%	2.3%	3.5%	3.2%	2.7%
8	2.3%	2.3%	2.0%	2.9%	2.7%	2.5%
9	2.0%	1.9%	1.7%	2.3%	2.2%	2.0%
10	1.5%	1.4%	1.2%	1.9%	1.6%	1.4%

Table 2. The ratio of energy expenditure to income by income deciles in urban and rural households

* Data source: Korea National Statistics Office



Figure 5. Ratio of energy expenditure to income of urban and rural households by income decile and year

* Data source: Korea National Statistics Office

3

First of all, the ratio of energy expenditures to income tends to decline in all income deciles over the years. The reduction of the ratio is mainly attributed to decreased prices of energy rather than changes in energy consumption (K.S. Park, 2017: 1). From 2014 to 2016, the prices of kerosene, natural gas, propane and electricity in Korea decreased respectively 39.5%, 31.8%, 20.1%, and 3.0%³.

year	kerosene (won/)	natural gas (won/m3)	propane (won/kg)	electricity (won/kWh)
2014	1296.7	947	2112.9	124.9
2015	947.4	792	1801.3	123.4
2016	784.5	646	1689.1	121.2
rate of change	-39.5%	-31.8%	-20.1%	-3.0%

9

Second, the ratios of energy expenditures to income of rural households were higher than those of urban households in all income deciles and in each year. Poor rural households spend greater portions of their household income on energy than wealthy urban households, not just because their incomes were comparatively less but also because the fuels they consumed were also less efficient than modern fuels (Saghir, 2005: 4). In addition, the ratios declined as income decile increased. That is, the ratios in the 1st decile were the greatest, while the ratios in the 10th decile were the lowest. The ratio of rural households in the 1st decile in 2014 was the highest at 13%.

Third, the ratio gaps between urban-high income and rural-high income households were small. The gap in the 1st decile was 23.3% (rural-2016: 11.1%, urban-2016: 9.0%), while the gap in the 10th decile was 16.7% (rural-2016: 1.4%, urban-2016: 1.2%). This shows that wealthy households face relatively less energy inequality between urban and rural households, compared to poor households

In sum, even though the ratios of energy expenditures to incomes decreased over the years, rural households faced more burden for their energy consumption. And, particularly, poor households faced more severe energy inequality than wealthy households.

10

2.3. Reasons for the inequality

2.3.1. Electricity vs. other energies

Electricity bills accounted for between 40%-50% of total energy expenditures of households in 2014-2016. Due to the large role of electricity, it should be analyzed whether electricity bills cause energy inequity between urban and rural households.

	2014			2015			2016		
	energy expenditures	electricity	share	energy expenditures	electricity	share	energy expenditures	electricity	share
urban	498.4	202.2	40.6%	470.0	199.3	42.4%	387.8	184.4	47.6%
rural	134.8	59.8	44.4%	123.3	57.0	46.2%	106.1	53.6	50.6%

Table 3. Average monthly energy expenditures and electricity bills in urban and rural areasfrom 2014 to 2016

* Unit: million won, %

* Data source: Korea National Statistics Office

However, electricity bills are not the main reason for inequity in Korea. First, electricity access is very high and almost evenly distributed throughout the country. That is, electricity is not the cause of the problem for the widening gap in energy access that has resulted in energy inequity. Second, electric tariffs for households are the same across the country. Electricity tariffs are classified as residential, educational, industrial, agricultural, street lighting, and midnight. Both urban and rural households fall in the same bundle of residential tariffs, which means there are no differences in pricing to cause inequitable electricity usages. Even though Table 3 shows the shares of electricity bills of rural households were about 4%p higher than those of urban households in each year, this can be attributed to other impacts rather than electricity tariffs. S.H. Park and J.H. Shim (2013: 48) analyze that a high electricity bill of rural

households is due to high portion of old houses and a female householder in rural areas. Consequently, the main reason for the energy inequity arises from differences in energy types except electricity.

Energy inequity appears to result from cooking and heating energies. In Korea, electricity is not a common fuel for cooking and heating. Liquefied natural gas (LNG), liquefied petroleum gas (LPG), and kerosene are usually used for cooking and heating. In the next section, differences of energy types for cooking and heating used by urban and rural households are analyzed further.

2.3.2. Energy demand types and relative prices of the energies

Urban households in Korea depend on LNG for both cooking and heating. LNG expenditures of urban households account for about 80%. The second greatest one is district heating, but the portions are less than 10%. On the other hand, rural households consume more diverse sources of energy than in the urban areas. For rural households, LNG is the most important energy source. But the LNG portion for rural households is only 40%, which is the half portion for urban households. The second energy type is kerosene, and its portion is very similar with LNG portion. Lastly, the third energy type is LPG, which is usually used in a cylinder form.

12



Figure 6. Portions of energy expenditures excluding electricity * Data source: Korea National Statistics Office

Compared to LNG, LPG in a cylinder and kerosene is very expensive in Korea. Table 4 shows the prices per MJ of LPG in a cylinder and kerosene relative to LNG. Price per MJ of LPG in a cylinder is 86.7% higher than the price per MJ of LNG, and price per MJ of kerosene is 12.6% higher than the price per MJ of LNG. Consequently, rural households pay more money per unit for cooking and heating.

	LNG	LPG in cylinder	Kerosene
after-tax price	after-tax price 792.76won/m°		753.4won∕ ℓ
price/MJ	18.18won	33.95woп	20.47woп
% compared to LNG	100	186.7	112.6

Table 4. Prices of LNG, LPG in cylinder and kerosene in Korea

* Data Source: Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy of Korea (March, 2016)

2.3.3. Imbalanced natural gas penetration

The question that arises is why are rural households are not using cheaper energy sources such as LNG?, Urban households use this lower-cost fuel at a higher rate than rural families, which appears to be a factor in the observed energy inequity discussed in section 2.2. Why do these rural households depend on expensive LPG in a cylinder and kerosene, even though they have comparatively lower incomes than urban households? According to the household surveys, in practice, rural households account for only 10% of total households using LNG.

The main reason for this disparity is the limited distribution of natural gas pipelines in rural parts of the country. Figure 7 shows a map of the main natural gas pipelines in Korea. Korean government determines schedules and places for the construction of natural gas networks⁴ by establishing a long-term natural gas demand and supply plan. After the main pipelines are constructed, local gas companies establish their supply plans including construction of supply and retail natural gas pipelines. According to the 12th long-term natural gas demand and supply plan established in December 2015, Korean government plans to construct additional 845km main pipelines by 2023. As a result, total length of natural gas main pipelines of Korea will be 5,305km by 2023. This plan cost estimated about 2.2 billion USD from 2015 to 2023.

⁴ Article 18-2 of Urban Gas Business Act is a legal ground of LNG main pipelines. According to the act, Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy of Korea shall establish, every two years, a long-term natural gas demand and supply plan spanning more than ten years including the relevant years. And the plan includes efforts for expansion of urban gas such as plans for the construction of natural gas pipelines.



Figure 7. Natural gas main pipelines in Korea

- * The black lines are working now, and the blue line is planned to be constructed by 2023.
- * Red circles are LNG storage facilities.
- * Source: Korea Gas Corporation



Figure 8. Example: An area of natural gas supply pipelines in Korea.

- * The black line is a main pipeline.
- * The pink line is a supply line to be constructed. And the red pipeline is working now.
- * Source: Korea Gas Coorporation

Figure 8 shows a map of natural gas supply and retail pipelines. The supply and retail natural gas pipelines are invested in terms of mainly expected profits of the local gas supply companies. So, if some areas are expected to spend too much construction costs or to have low consumption of natural gas due to low population, the areas are likely to be excluded from investment decisions of private gas companies. Imported LNG to Korea arrives at four storage facilities and is distributed to wholesale consumers through the main gas pipelines. Only after local gas supply companies transport natural gas to retail consumers through retail pipelines, households can access the gas for cooking and heating. That is, even though Korean government establishes a plan for LNG expansion, whether or not households can use LNG depends on the presence of a robust investment plan of expanding local gas facilities at the local level.



Figure 9. Natural gas penetration rates by provinces in Korea

* Source: Korean City Gas Association

Investment of local gas supply companies is concentrated in provinces with high population density. Total natural gas penetration rate in Korea is about 79.4% (Korean City Gas Association, 2014). The penetration rate is defined as the number of households demanding natural gas dividend by the number of total households in each province. Noticeablly, the penetration rate of metropolitan cities in Korea is 90.5%, while the rate of other local provinces is only 52.9%. In Figure 9, Seoul, Gyeonggi and Incheon are capital areas, which are major metropolitan cities, and those have very high natural gas penetration rates. The other six metropolitan cities, including Daejeon, Gwangju, Busan, Ulsan, Daegu have high natural gas penetration rates.

In addition, decisions by the local gas supply companies for construction of LNG infrastructures is manly determined by the construction costs of the project. Jeju and Gangwon have very low natural gas penetration rates, mostly due to geological

factors. Jeju is an island and Gangwon has a lot of mountain, making construction costs per km of gas network very exorbitant. As a result, areas with these high construction costs of gas pipelines have been excluded from investment in expansion of the local gas facilities.

2.3.4. The relation of natural gas penetration rates and households' income

Table 5 shows data classified by household use of natural gas. Households using natural gas account for about 80% of the total households, which is very close to total natural gas penetration rate of 79.4%, as researched by Korean City Gas Association in 2014. Households using natural gas are mostly found in the urban areas. The proportion of urban households using natural gas is nearly 90%. In addition, income of households using natural gas is about 5 times higher than others. From Table 5, it is evident that high natural gas penetration exists in areas with relatively high income level, mostly urban settings.

	LNG use	the number of households (portion)	income (million won)	energy expenditures (million won)	% of urban households
2014	use	7462(79.2%)	17,370.5	495.1	89.9%
	no use	1960(20.8%)	3,560.7	138.1	44.0%
2015	use	7343(79.4%)	17,409.3	469.0	90.0%
2015	no use	1908(20.6%)	3,683.5	124.3	42.8%
2016	use	6851(80.2%)	16,249.1	390.0	88.8%
2016	no use	1690(19.8%)	3,200.5	103.8	44.1%

Table 5. The number of households classified by LNG usage and their income, energy expenditures and portion of urban households in each classification

* Data source: Korea National Statistics Office





Figure 100. Relation of natural gas penetration rate and percentage of agricultural, fishery and forestry households

* Data sources: Korea National Statistics Office, Korean City Gas Association, Korea Rural Economic Institute
* Sejong is a new city, so that data regarding the number of agricultural, fishery, and forestry

Figure 10 shows the relationship between natural gas penetration rates and the percentage of agricultural, fishery and forestry households in each province of Korea. There exists an inverse relationship between natural gas penetration rates and the percentages of agricultural, fishery and forestry. Metropolitan cities with a low ratio of agricultural, fishery and forestry households have a high natural gas penetration rate (such as Seoul, Incheon, GyeongGi, Busan, Daegu, Gwangju, Daejeon and Ulsan). On the other hand, rural provinces with a high ratio of agricultural, fishery and forestry

households is not researched.

⁵ Specific provinces of each household in the household surveys are not open to the public. So, it is impossible to analyze the direct relation between households' income and natural gas penetration rates of each province based on the household survey.

households have a low natural gas penetration rate (such as Gangwon, Chungbuk, Chungnam, Jeonbuk, Jeonnam, Gyeongbuk, Gyeongnam, and jeju). Income of agricultural, fishery and forestry households is only 57.2% of income of urban worker's households. Consequently, due to this unequal income distribution and natural gas penetration rates by provinces, the study concludes that rural households with low income experience challenges in accessing cheap natural gas options for their domestic use because of poor natural gas supply network.

2.3.5. Findings

Rural households have lower incomes than urban households. As a result, rural households have a greater burden than urban households with high income with regard to payment of their energy expenditures. Furthermore, a serious problem of inequality exists among deciles of household incomes even in the same rural areas.

Access to electricity and tariff structure in both urban and rural households are almost similar. Rural households depend on relatively expensive LPG in a cylinder and kerosene, whereas urban households almost exclusively depend on cheap LNG. This difference of energy types results from unequal natural gas penetration in Korea. Consequently, energy inequity in Korea results from imbalanced LNG infrastructures between urban and rural areas.

20

3. A current policy to alleviate energy inequity and assessment of the policy

3.1. Policy overview: A LPG storage tank project

To alleviate the energy burdens of rural households, Korean government designed the LPG storage tank project. The project seeks to construct LPG storage tank and pipeline facilities in small villages across rural parts of the country for easy and convenient supply of LPG. A government and local gas supply companies install a small LPG storage tank and pipelines. And government gives subsidies to households to substitute kerosene-fueled boilers to gas-fueled boilers. Under this program, Korea central government pays for 50% of total costs and local government pays for 40% of costs of the projects, while the residents of the villages pay for only 10% of the costs. Local residents own the installed LPG facilities and take the lead in management of the project, including selection of gas company and facility maintenance strategies.

- ✓ Key players: Korean gov't, rural gov't, residents, local gas companies
- ✓ Installed facilities: LPG small storage tanks and pipelines, gas boilers
- ✓ Cost distribution: Korean gov't (50%), rural gov't (40%), residents (10%)
- ✓ Ownership of the facilities: residents
 - Local residents take the lead in the project such as selection of gas companies and facilities maintenance strategies.
- Maintenance: LPG companies
 Residents depute maintenance and repair of facilities to LPG companies.

Figure 11. Main contents of a LPG storage tank project

* Sources: Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy in Korea

Figure 12 illustrates a picture of a small village participating in the LPG project.

The number of households in the village is only 69. In the middle of the village, one

LPG storage tank whose capacity is 2.9 ton was installed. Also, the length of the total pipeline network is about 1.7km.



Figure 12. A landscape of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk * Sources: Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy in Korea

Figure 13 shows pictures of LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines installed in a local village. These facilities are connected by one central control system for all the participating villages.



Figure 113. LPG storage tanks, supply pipelines and retail pipelines. * Sources: Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy in Korea

3.2. Evaluation of the LPG storage tank project

3.2.1. Methodology: E4 framework

This paper uses an E4 framework developed by Wang et al. (1992 and 1996) and improved in 2010 (Wang, 2010). It is used to assess the LPG project in terms of sustainability. Wang et al. (1992) pointed out problems of political economy which considers sustainability as a mere technical and economic matter. The problems are that this kind of political economy causes nature's unsustainability and inequality

between rich and poor countries. In this light, they emphasized to restructure social relations of energy, environment and development ecologically and equitably. The improvement in 2010 produced an E4 framework that is anchored not only on strong sustainable development (SSD) principles but includes political ecology as a component. SSD is a sustained development and qualitative improvement, where the economy and nature are considered to be complementary to each other (Nilsen, 2010: 497). Political ecology is a proposal to understand environmental problems in connection with political and economic contexts and to emphasize close relations of economy, energy, equity and environment (Raymond and Bailey, 1997: 28, Byrne et al., 2009: 84). Especially, it focuses on 'the point of view of local people, marginal groups, and vulnerable populations' (Robbins, 2014: 12), which is reflected in the 'equity' component of the E4 framework (Wang, 2010).make effects on environment.

3.2.2. Evaluation in terms of energy

This project has positive impacts on a village participated in this project, while it has negative impacts over Korea. First, with regards to each village participated in the project, households can use an energy for cooking and heating more stably. Households don't have to worry about the lack of fuels for cooking and heating any more. Before this project, each household had to order kerosene or LPG in a cylinder before the fuels are finally run out. They had to check their consumption and residue of fuels, and they had no choice but to experience discomfort in the case when they forgot to order fuels or delivery of fuels was delayed. However, after this project, they don't need to check the residue of LPG in a storage tank and order it by themselves. It is implausible for LPG to be delivered late. LPG is managed by professional gas companies contracted with the village and can be supplied very stably through pipelines

In contrary, with regards to Korea as a whole, this project could make a little negative impact on energy security. As a result of this project, consumption of kerosene would decrease, and consumption of LPG would increase. This is because kerosene as a main fuel for heating in rural areas can be switched to LPG. Domestic consumption of LPG is 5.5 times more than domestic production, whereas domestic consumption of kerosene is less than domestic production. Consequently, this project could make Korea import more LPG, which worsen energy independence and energy security of Korea as a whole.

(Unit: 1,000 bbl)	Domestic production	Domestic consumption	Import	Export
Kerosene	18,493	16,227	10.67	3,769
LPG	25,366	89,866	62,712	65
Ratio (LPG/kerosene)	1.37	5.54	5,877.41	0.02

Table 6. Domestic production, consumption, import and export of Kerosene and LPG (2015)* Source: Statistics of petroleum products kept by Korea Petroleum Information Network. Seehttp://www.petronet.co.kr/main2.jsp

3.2.3. Evaluation in terms of economy

This project can reduce a retail price of LPG. This is because this project simplifies LPG distribution structures. Generally, LPG in a cylinder is distributed by four

steps: a supplier (importer, oil company) -> a LPG station -> a sales store -> a customer. But the LPG station and sales store steps can be omitted through this project. Table 7 shows real prices in a small village in which this project was implemented. Cost of LPG supplied by a storage tank and pipelines is about 50% lower than that of the LPG supplied by a cylinder.

Of course, this project also changes from cheaper kerosene to more expensive LPG. However, price of kerosene is higher than price of LPG supplied by a tank and pipelines. In addition, considering only half price relative to LPG in a cylinder and social cost of CO_2 , even though kerosene price is about 50% lower than LPG in a cylinder, this project can reduce total social energy costs of rural households. The social costs of CO_2 used by U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is \$36/short ton, and Ackerman & Stanton (2012) argue the costs reach an astounding \$900/tCO₂ in 2010.

	LPG supplied	LPG supplied
	by a cylinder	by a tank and pipelines
Price	1,711.1won/kg	829.0won/kg
Comparison	100	48.5
(LPG supplied by a cylinder=100)		

Table 7. Comparison between LPG supplied by cylinders and by pipelines* Source: Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy of Korea (March, 2016)

3.2.4. Evaluation in terms of environment

As mentioned above, this project makes rural households change fuels from both kerosene for cooking and LPG in a cylinder for heating to LPG supplied through a storage tank and pipelines. First, in terms of switch from kerosene to LPG supplied through a storage tank and pipelines, this project can reduce CO₂ emissions. This is because the CO_2 emission coefficient of kerosene is 71,900 kg CO_2/TJ , while that of LPG is 64,500 kg CO_2/TJ .

Second, in terms of switch from LPG in a cylinder to LPG supplied through a storage tank and pipelines, an environmental effect of this project makes sense when life cycle analysis is conducted. Life cycle analysis is a method to examine all stages in using resources from energy production to consumption (Epstein et al, 2011:73). Based on this method, LPG supplied through a storage tank and pipelines has a strength relative to LPC in a cylinder. Thank to this project, cylinders for LPG don't need to be produced. A storage tank substitutes the lots of small cylinders. And a current rubber hose connecting a LPG cylinder to a gas stove don't need to be used. Instead of the rubber hose which should be changed periodically, metal pipe having longer life time can be used. Also, the times of delivery can be reduced, energies needed for the delivery also can be reduced. Consequently, by reducing use of subsidiary materials and the times of delivery for LPG consumption, CO₂ emissions created at the production and delivery process of the materials also can be reduced.

In addition, it can be said that Korean government implemented the LPG project with an anthropocentric view. Korean government considers the LPG project as a measure to resolve claims of rural communities for construction of natural gas pipelines. This approach is based on the thought considering nature as merely natural resources. And this view is based on the Promethean perspective and corresponds to political economy which Wang et al. criticized in 1992. Promethean perspective denies environmental limits and thinks that the supply of natural resources is infinite because

there is no fixed supply of resources (Dryzek, 2013: 52, 59, 63).

3.2.5. Evaluation in terms of equity

As the result of evaluation of an economic aspect, rural households can save energy expenditures. The saved expenditures can be used for other purposes, which can improve standard of living of rural households. Also, this project improves their inconvenience regarding energy consumption. Before the LPG project, rural households should check the remained LPG in a cylinder and kerosene, and they should order those energies periodically. After the LPG project, they don't need to manage those energies by themselves, because professional gas companies cover those things. In addition, this project can decrease accident risks so that it helps rural households live more safely. Usually LPG accidents occur when gas is charged to cylinders. Due to a storage tank and pipelines, the number of storage can be declined. Table 8 shows a reducible accident risk in LPG charging process, comparing a cylinder for LPG to a storage tank for LPG with the same capacity.

Storage type	# or storage per year	Ratio
Facilities with five 50Kg LPG cylinders	365	5
Storage tank (250kg)	73	1

Table 8. Comparison between LPG supplied by cylinders and by pipelines in safety aspect* Source: Korea Gas Safety Corporation

Gas facilities can be improved more safely. Metal pipes are safer than rubber

horses. The metal pipes can't be torn and melt. Also, professional gas supply companies manage all of the facilities on their duty. Consequently, total reduced extent of accident risks can be greater and rural households can live safely as much as urban residents at least in terms of energy use.



Figure 124. Increased safety resulted from the LPG project * Source: Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy in Korea

Furthermore, the process of the project is followed by a democratic decisionmaking process through the participation of rural households. This point corresponds to an aspect of political ecology which is emphasis of 'policies that empower community-scale decisions regarding ecosystem access and use' (Byrne and Glover, 2002: 19). For example, the project is implemented only in the villages where most households agree on the project, even though the LPG project are initially designed by a central government. Because the project is run by village, the projects can be revised easily depending on specific conditions of each village. And, the households have a right to select the best local gas companies to support them. Also, central and local government, rural communities, and local gas companies are participated in the LPG project. In this respect, the LPG project can be assessed positively based on the democratic pragmatism⁶.

3.2.6. Findings

This project seems to nearly satisfy the E4 framework.. In addition, this project has the following positive features: decentralization, convenient and safe energy use, and consideration of the poor rural households and women. In this vein, the LPG project seems to be a good solution to mitigate the energy inequity. However, the lack of an ecological thought is a crucial drawback of the LPG project. The LPG project is still based on the anthropocentric thought.. It makes sense to say that the LPG project is superior to a situation where rural households use LPG in a cylinder and kerosene. Even when a method of LPG use is changed that makes it cheaper, safer, and more convenient, dependency on LPG still follows a hard energy path introduced by Lovins (1977). The hard energy path is an energy structure and a practice depending on "hard" technologies which mean centralized high technologies like fossil fuels. And the hard energy path aims to increase energy supply (Lovins, 1977: 77). The problem is that a society following the hard energy path can't be developed sustainably in the long run.

⁶ Democratic pragmatism assimilates to the 'decentralized networked governance' (Dryzek, 2013: 109). Under the democratic pragmatism, all people such as citizens, NGOs, and corporations are intended to participate in social problems and cooperate each other.

However, it is not reasonable to argue that the LPG project should be stopped right now because it fails to solve issues of long-term impacts. Karekezi and McDade (2011: 155) argue that, in the near term, cleaner fossil fuels such as LPG reduce a host of social, economic, and environmental barriers to overcoming poverty due to higher combustion efficiency, even though wide-scale deployment of renewable energy systems may provide the best options for providing access to cleaner and modern energy options while ensuring long-term sustainability. In this light, while keeping the LPG project as a policy option, the supplementation in terms of the more ecological view should be suggested as a policy proposal.

4. Policy recommendations

4.1. Current policies

The Korean government has implemented diverse policies to alleviate energy inequality by supporting low-income households. Broadly, there are three categories of the policies: income support, price support, and energy efficiency support. First, with regard to income support for low-income households, major policies are as follows: cost of living assistances including energy expenditure⁷; provision of fuels⁸ to

⁷ (Article 7.1 of National Basic Living Security Act) The kinds of assistances under this Act shall be as follows: Cost of living assistances; Housing assistances; Medical care assistances; Educational assistances; Childbirth assistances; Funeral assistances; and Self-support assistances.

⁸ (Article 9.1 of Emergency Aid and Support Act) The types and details of aid provided for in this Act are as follows: Subsidization, by cash or in kind, for expenses of providing fuel or covering costs necessary for overcoming a critical situation.

help people overcome hardships in livelihood or critical situations due to any cause or event; and provisions of an energy voucher⁹ for low-income households in winter. Second, with regard to price support for low-income households, bills of electricity, LNG and thermal energy can be discounted for low-income households, the disabled person, households with three or more children, etc. Lastly, with regard to energy efficiency support, heat insolation and supply of high efficiency lights, etc., can be implemented for low-income households (Y.K.Jung and G.S.Park, 2013:3-18).





* Source: Y.K.Jung and G.S.Park, 2013

However, the policies are applied for all low-income households, not for only rural households. So, even though rural households should pay more for cooking and heating energy than urban households in the same income decile, if the rural households don't have low income, the households are excluded from the target of

⁹ (Article 16-2 in Energy Act) For the universal supply of energy to all people, the Government may conduct projects to support the following matters (hereinafter referred to as "energy welfare projects"):
1. Supply of energy to vulnerable classes in energy use, such as low-income classes (hereinafter referred to as "vulnerable class in energy use")

the policies. So, there is still energy inequity between rural and urban households. H.J.Lee et al, (2013: 29) indicates inequity problems of current policies. According to their argument, households which live in areas without natural gas pipelines so that use relatively expensive kerosene and LPG in a cylinder are likely to be excluded from the policies' support target. In addition, the above policies are affected by government income. So, it is not sure that the policies keep going.

In this light, it is worthy to investigate which policies can be set directly for rural households facing energy inequity, and which policies can resolve the energy inequity in the long term regardless of government income. As the first policy option, subsidy method is investigated, and revision of a current subsidy program is proposed. And, as the second policy option, a renewable energy is proposed.

4.2. Subsidy

A subsidy program for rural households can be discussed to alleviate energy inequity. Shue (1999) argues when inequality already exists, an unequal distribution can be justified. As methods for provision of subsidy, traditional cash assistance, inkind aid, and energy vouchers can be used. Each method is investigated as follows

4.2.1. Traditional cash assistance

Korean government can give some amount of cash to rural households living in areas where LNG pipelines are not constructed. The amount of the subsidy should be enough to diminish the energy inequity resulted from impossible access to LNG. Direct cash transfer has both advantages and disadvantages. Levine and Bailey (2015: 8) argue that direct aid in the form of cash is often a highly effective way to reduce suffering, and to make limited humanitarian aid budgets go further. They mention that cash transfers to people usually needs less costs than in-kind assistance, because aid agencies do not need to transport and store relief goods. On the other hand, Peppiatt et al, (2010; 14-16) indicate that the liquidity of cash can make cash transfers available for uses for which the transfer was not intended. For example, a beneficiary can use the cash for other purposes, not for solving energy inequity. And, due to the mobility of cash, cash granted to rural households can be transferred to other people.

In this paper, analysis of J.H. Park (2015) is relied upon. He analyzes the amount of cash transfer and its impacts on energy inequality based on the data in 2014. He sets three kinds subsidies as follows: 1) matching the ratios of the cooking and heating energy expenditures to income of each rural household with average ratio of total rural households; 2) matching the ratios of the cooking and heating energy expenditures to income of each rural household with average ratio and heating energy expenditures to income of each rural household with average ratio of total rural households; and 3) matching the ratios of the cooking and heating energy expenditures to income of each rural household with average ratio of total ruban households; and 3) matching the ratios of the cooking and heating energy expenditures to income of each rural household with urban households in the same income deciles.

There criteria are applied to the household survey in 2016. However, rather than energy expenditures for only cooking and heating, total energy expenditures are used for the below analysis in this paper. This is because it makes sense to assume that the lack of access to natural gas makes effects on total energy expenditures of rural households.

34

incomo	1st cr	iterion	2nd cr	riterion	3st cr	iterion
decile	a da atale e	subsidy	a da atale e	subsidy	ltl	subsidy
decile	subsidy	per household	subsidy	per household	subsidy	per household
1	5,987,815	35,431	6,399,371	37,866	1,522,465	9,009
2	5,531,412	32,730	6,211,407	36,754	2,457,077	14,539
3	5,859,606	34,672	6,815,308	40,327	3,807,908	22,532
4	3,795,613	22,459	5,066,444	29,979	2,824,400	16,712
5	1,652,652	9,779	3,229,549	19,110	1,999,590	11,832
6	664,675	3,933	2,537,248	15,013	2,131,041	12,6 1 0
7	-	-	1,085,182	6,421	1,517,814	8,981
8	-	-	82,206	486	2,127,895	12,591
9	-	-	-	-	1,764,117	10,439
10	-	-	-	-	1,444,888	8,550
total	23,491,772		31,426,715		21,597,196	

 Table 9. The amount of subsidy by each criterion

 * Data source: Korea National Statistics Office

For the first criterion, averagely $3,933 \sim 35,431$ won per month per household is needed for rural households in $1^{st} \sim 6^{th}$ income deciles. For the second criterion, $486 \sim 40,327$ won per month per household is needed for rural households in $1^{st} \sim 8^{th}$ income deciles. Lastly, for the third criterion, $8,550 \sim 22,535$ won per month per household is needed for all rural households. Total subsidy is the greatest for the second criterion.

4.2.2. In-kind aid

Korean government can directly give rural households fuel for cooking and heating. The in-kind aid is a sure solution solving the problem of cash transfer which is possibility to be used for which it was not intended. However, at the same time, the in-kind aid leads beneficiaries to consume more of the good than the usual amount of consumption, so that the main cost of providing benefits in kind is a deadweight loss resulted from the distorting consumptions (Lieber & Lockwood, 2013: 6).

In the case of energy, Korean government exceptionally applies in-kind aid into coal briquette for extremely low-income households in winter. The in-kind aid of briquette is implemented for supporting producers of briquette as well as low income households. However, in the case of LPG and kerosene companies, there is no need to support them. In addition, if this in-kind aid is applied to a program supporting rural households regarding energy usage, there are so many beneficiaries. This means that government should spend significant costs for delivery and storage of the provided energy. Due to the costs as well as deadweight loss, in-kind aid is not good for provision of energy.

4.2.3. Energy vouchers

Korean government can give energy vouchers to rural households. Energy vouchers can resolve the problems of both cash transfer and in-kind aid. Energy vouchers are limited in buying energy, so that it is almost hard for beneficiaries to use the vouchers for which it was not intended. In addition, energy vouchers can be provided to beneficiaries as cards or coupons, so that it needs much less costs for storage and delivery of the vouchers than that of real energies in in-kind aid.

In energy sector, Korean government already has an energy voucher program for low-income households. The energy voucher program was set for energy vulnerable groups such as low-income households, the disabled, the elder, infants, and pregnant women. The voucher is not real money. The voucher can be used for reducing bills for electricity, LNG and district heating, and for direct purchase of kerosene, LPG and briquette. The amount of voucher is different depending on a family size: 84,000 won for single-person household, 108,000 won for two-person household, and 121,000 for above three-person household. And the voucher should be used within 7 months.

4.2.4. Findings

The energy voucher system may be the most effective subsidy method to support rural households in Korea. First of all, traditional cash transfer can cause controversy when government announces to give cash transfer to rural households. Urban households must oppose the cash transfer to rural households. They may think that the subsidy program is unfair because only residential districts decide whether or not people can get the subsidy. That is, it is very hard for government to persuade urban households. In addition, cash transfer is not effective for extremely low-income rural households. Extremely low-income households facing a high energy burden consume less energy than the minimum energy level required to maintain health and well-being. For such households, in-kind or energy vouchers rather than traditional cash assistance may be more effective for resolving energy problems (Y.K.Jung & G.S.Park, 2013: 67).

Second, compared to voucher, in-kind aid needs more costs to provide subsidy to rural households. The in-kind aid makes government pay for storage and delivery. And it limits beneficiaries to buy energy in more cheap prices. That is, even though both the in-kind aid and the voucher help beneficiaries use energies through a government support, the energy voucher is more cost-ineffective way.

Consequently, an energy voucher is the best options. Just, for more direct support for rural households, I recommend that the current voucher program adds a residential district as a criterion of support. If applicants live in rural areas, the applicants can receive an advantage in a screening process, which helps rural households can be selected as beneficiaries of the voucher program.

4.3. Renewable energy

Renewable energies can be a cost-effective and reliable alternative in addressing rural livelihoods energy requirements (Byrne et al., 2007). Byrne et al. (2009: 81) suggest a community-scale renewable energy, not a mega-scale renewable energy, for sustainability and environmental justice. Especially, as a community-scale renewable energy, they suggest a sustainability energy utility which helps communities 'reduce use of obese energy resources and reliance on obese energy organizations' (Byrne et al., 2009: 88). In this light, small scale renewable energies are analyzed in this chapter.

4.3.1. Premise for an analysis

4.3.1.1. Direct and indirect solutions

Energy inequity between urban and rural households is resulted from a difference of access to natural gas. And the lack of access to natural gas of rural

households makes effects directly on energy consumption for cooking and heating, and indirectly on electricity consumption. For example, when rural households should use expensive kerosene for house-heating, they can use more electricity for heating than households which can use cheap energy for heating. To resolve the direct impacts, solutions in terms of cooking and heating energies should be analyzed. In practice, the LPG project is turned out as a realistic solution. However, as mentioned above, this paper intends to search more environment-friendly and long-term solutions for energy equity. Among renewable energies, a solar thermal air-heater or water-heater can be alternatives for the LPG project. In addition, a small-scale biogas facility can be used for heating and cooking in rural areas. Especially, for farms which should deal with livestock manures, its effectiveness can be significant. It can supply heat for rural households by replacing fossil fuels, and it can be usually be integrated into a sustainable farming systems for reduction of greenhouse gas emissions and pollution to land, air and water (Lukehurst and Bywater, 2015; 40).

At the same time, indirect solutions can also be analyzed. As the indirect solutions, this chapter analyzes the renewable energies which can reduce total energy expenditures of rural households increased by the lack of access to natural gas, not only cooking and heating energy expenditures. This is because complete changing energies for cooking and heating from current LPG and kerosene to electricity generated by renewable energies is not realistic. For the complete changing, all boilers and stoves should be changed to electric ones, so that dependency on electricity of rural households increases. High dependency on electricity can let rural households pay more energy expenditures because they can be applied to higher electricity tariff

39

in the current progressive electricity tariff scheme due to instability of renewable energies.

4.3.1.2. How much electricity should be generated by renewable energy facilities for the indirect solutions?

Before comparing renewable energies, an adequate capacity for renewable energies should be determined. It is assumed that the adequate capacity covered by renewable energies for rural households is to the extent which energy inequity is resolved between urban and rural households at the same income level. In this paper the capacity is determined according to the third criterion in chapter 4.2.1. This is because the first criterion is only a solution improving inequality among rural households. And, I think that the second criterion is giving too much benefits to rural households than the extent resolving energy inequity between urban and rural households. In this light, renewable energies should reduce energy expenditures of 12,623 won¹⁰ per month. The average revenues per kWh sold in 2016 is 121.52 won/kWh (Electric Power Statistics Information System, 2016). So, electricity consumption for 12,623 won is 103.87kWh. For each household, renewable energy facilities should generate 103.87kWh per month and 3.46kWh per day. A specific capacity can be determined depending on efficiency of each renewable energy facilities.

¹⁰ $\frac{21,597,196}{1,711}$ = 12,623, Here, 21,597,196 is total subsidy and 1,711 is the number of rural households in 2016 data.

4.3.2. Available options



4.3.2.1. Small-scale solar Photovoltaic (PV)

Figure 146. Residential solar PV * Source: NREL image gallery

Advantages and Disadvantages

Solar power is generated by turning energy in the sun's light into electrical energy. It does not emit pollutants and greenhouse gases. Systems can be installed without no moving parts, reducing maintenance costs. Of course, Solar PV has drawbacks. First, resource availability depends on the time of day, seasons, and the weather. However, solar PV connected on existing grid can secure stability. Second, the efficiency of solar PV modules is low compared to those of traditional fossil fuels or nuclear power plants. However, the efficiency has increased in absolute terms over the past ten years. For example, crystalline silicon PV modules are not only the most efficient, but saw the greatest absolute increase in efficiency from around 15% to almost 21% in 2012 (IRENA, 2014: 83).

Solar PV potential in Korea

Figure 18 represents global horizontal irradiation distribution. It has different values depending on areas. Generally, south areas have better solar radiation. Average solar irradiation is 3.7 kWh/m²/day. Mok-po and Jin-Ju have the most solar radiation, respectively, 3.89kWh/m²/day and 3.88kWh/m²/day. Also, the irradiation varies depending on seasons. Usually, summer has the greatest irradiation.



Figure 157. Global horizontal irradiation distribution map of Korea * Source: Korea Renewable Energy Resource Atlas (2015: 9)

Relevant Size of PV Systems and Costs

Capacity factors of PV systems are in the range of 10.1% to 24.7% for fixed tilt systems in Asia, excluding Chana and India in 2016. The weighted average is 16.6% (REN21, 2016: 83). This paper assumes that a capacity factor of residential PV systems in Korea is 16.6%. By using this capacity factor, needed capacity of solar PV per

household is 0.87 kW¹¹.

Total system levelized cost and levelized capital costs of a residential solar PV are respectively 0.09 USD/kWh and 0.07 USD/kWh (EIA, 2017). Each household needs 2,648.69 USD for total costs and 2,187.50 USD for capital costs. For the costs, it is assumed that solar panels generally have a 25-year life.

	Total system LCOE	Levelized capital	O&M costs
	(USD/kWh)	costs	(USD/kWh)
		(USD/kWh)	
Solar PV	0.09	0.07	0.01

Table 10. Costs of residential solar PV systems

* Source: US Energy Information Administration, 2017

* LCOE: Estimated LCOE (simple average of regional values) for new generation resources, for plants

entering service in 2022



4.3.2.2. Small-scale wind turbine

Figure 18. Small scale wind power

¹¹ 3.46 kWh \div (0.166 \times 24) = 0.87

* Source: NREL image gallery

Advantages and Disadvantages

Electricity from wind is generated by using turbines to convert the wind's kinetic energy into electrical energy. Like solar PV, wind also does not degrade environment and produce CO2 emissions. Strength of wind power is that it is modular so that increase in demand over time may be met by simply adding more modules (Brown et al, 2011: 6). In addition, wind power is matured technology, so that onshore wind is now one of the lowest-cost sources of electricity available (IRENA, 2014: 55). However, wind power is also an uncertain source of electricity. And birds and grassland species can be negatively affected by the wind power.

Wind power potential in Korea

Figure 20 shows average wind speed distribution in Korea. Wind power has more potential in coastal areas and islands rather than inland areas. In particular, among coastal areas and islands, south areas have higher wind speed. And in Gangwon-do with high mountains has high wind speed.



Figure 169. Average wind speed distribution in Korea * Source: Korea Renewable Energy Resource Atlas (2015: 21)

Relevant Size of Wind Power and Costs

Capacity factors of onshore wind power are in the range of 17.2% to 43.5% in Asia, excluding Chana and India in 2016. The weighted average is 24.3% (REN21, 2016: 85). This paper assumes that a capacity factor of small-scale wind power in Korea is 24.3%. By using this capacity factor, needed capacity of solar PV per household is 0.59kW.

Total system levelized cost and levelized capital costs of wind power are, respectively, 0.16 USD/kWh and 0.13 USD/kWh (EIA, 2017). Each household needs 4,904.74 USD for total costs and 4,144.41 USD for capital costs. For the costs, the lifetime of wind power is assumed as 20 years.

	Total system LCOE	Levelized capital	O&M costs
	(USD/kWh)	costs (USD/kWh)	(USD/kWh)
Land-based Wind	0.16	0.13	0.02

Table 11.Costs of wind power

* Source: US Energy Information Administration, 2017

^{*} LCOE: Estimated LCOE (simple average of regional values) for new generation resources, for plants entering service in 2022

4.3.2.3. Solar thermal heater



Figure 20. Solar thermal water heater, * Source: US department of energy

Advantages and Disadvantages

This is a direct solution influencing on heating energy expenditures. Solar thermal can be used for air-heating and water-heating through absorption, storage, and thermocycling of solar thermal. Compared to solar PV, a solar thermal heater has higher efficiency. Even though this system also has instability like solar PV, existing boilers can be combined with a solar thermal heating system so that additional burden resulted from the instability can be ignored.

However, an important weakness is that this system is likely to be destroyed. Periodic inspection is needed for the system. In particular, a solar thermal water heater uses water to store the solar thermal. Water weighs a lot, it expands when it freezes, and it can cause scaling damage to pipes when it boils (Slater, 2013). In this vein, in winter when necessity of the system is increased, significant thermal losses from water tank and solar thermal collectors are inevitable. Also, scaling of mineral deposit within the storage and pipelines should be needed when domestic water has minerals.

Relevant Size of Solar Thermal Heater and Costs

Costs are usually depending on the collector's size. And the collector area is defined as follows: $\frac{\text{required energy}}{\text{efficiency*limiting irradiation}}$. When required energy, limiting irradiation, and system's efficiency¹² are assumed as 3.46kWh, 3.7 kWh/m²/day, and 48%, collector's size is determined as 1.95 m². This is much smaller than a common size of solar thermal heating system of 5~10m². And, life time of the system is assumed as 15 years. Based on the above assumption, total costs and installation costs of the solar thermal system are, respectively, 2,273 USD and 1,832 ~ 2,382 USD.

	LCOE (USD/kWh)	Installation costs (USD/m ² gross)
Solar thermal	0.17 ~ 0.21	943.05 ~ 1,222.47

Table 12. Costs of solar thermal heating system

* Source: Global Solar Thermal Energy Council

4.3.2.4. Comparison with the LPG project

The above renewable energies seem to be much cheaper alternatives rather than the LPG project. In the case of Samgok-ri, Chungbuk, the initial installation cost of the LPG project is about \$0.3 million USD per village with 69 households. The initial installation costs per each household are 4,347 USD. By using household survey in 2016, it can be assumed that the LPG project can reduce energy expenditures of 5,02613 won per household. That is, the benefits per household of the LPG project

¹² The efficiency of a solar collector depends not only on its materials and design but also on its size, orientation, tilt, and temperature. The efficiency, 48%, is assumed according to Rome in Italy (in a lecture note of Lughi in University of Trieste, Italy.)

¹³ By using retail prices and caloric values of LPG in cylinder and kerosene, the below table can be

are lower than that of renewable energies, which is 12,623 won. However, installation costs are higher than renewable energies, when fossil fuels are considered, the LCOE can be much higher than that of renewable energies.

This estimation is opposite of common knowledge regarding renewable energies. However, there is an important difference causing the result between the renewable energy options and the LPG project. Renewable energy options are assumed as adjuvant facilities to existing energy facilities, whereas the LPG project is a complete substitution of existing energy facilities. For this reason, costs of the LPG project can be higher than renewable energies even though the project depends on relatively cheap fossil fuel.

4.3.2.5. Findings

The below three options are for reducing energy expenditures of 12,623 won per month per household. So, capacities of all three options are much smaller than

calculated. Total caloric value of LPG in cylinder and kerosene in 2016 is 1,190,110 MJ. The amount of LPG with the same caloric value of 1,190,110 MJ is 23,613 kg (= 1,190,110/50.4). And expenditure for the amount of LPG in the LPG project is 19,575,421 won (=23,613 kg * 829 won/kg). Consequently, 8,598,633 won is reduced by the LPG project. Reduced expenditures per household is 5,026 won. (the number of household is 1,711)

	LPG in cylinder	Kerosene	total
Expenditures (won)	9,596,183	18,577,871	28,174,055
- retail price (won/kg, won/ł)	1,711	753.4	-
Consumption (kg, <i>l</i>)	5,609 kg	24,659 ℓ	-
- Caloric value (MJ/kg, MJ/ ℓ)	50.4	36.8	-
Caloric value (MJ)	282,670	907,440	1,190,110

common residential-scale facilities, which makes effects on the results with relative low costs. Among the three options, the total cost of solar PV is the lowest, and the costs of wind power and solar thermal are similar. The relatively low costs of the solar thermal are attributed to its short lifetime. And, frequent repairs of solar thermal cause inconvenience to rural households, which aggravates the current inconvenience resulted from usage of LPG in a cylinder and kerosene. Consequently, solar PV or wind power should be selected for rural households. According to potentiality of renewable resources in each area, the capacities and costs can be changeable. So, uniformly deciding which one is better is difficult. In terms of LCOE, solar PV has an advantage, and, solar PV on rooftop is a much more familiar form than residential wind power in Korea. In addition, installation costs as initial costs can be supported by Korean government more easily than O&M costs. So, rural households can prefer solar PV than wind power.

	anna citu	Total costs	Capital	O&M costs
	сарасну	(USD)	costs(USD)	(USD)
Solar PV	0.87 kW	2,648.69	2,187.5	327.19
Land-based wind	0.59 kW	4,904.74	4,144.41	610.76
Solar thermal	1.95 m2	1,832 ~ 2,383	2,273	N.A.

Table 13. Capacity and costs of each renewable energies

* Assumptions: Lifetimes for costs is assumed, respectively, as 25 years, 20 years, and 15 years.

4.3.3. Policies for renewable energies

In this chapter, how to deploy more renewable energies in rural areas is researched. For this, existing policies for renewable energies should be researched. Especially, policies in the US and Germany are compared to policies in Korea.

4.3.3.1. Current policies in Korea

A renewable energy goal of Korean government was to supply 11.0% of total primary energy supply and 13.4% of total electricity with renewables by 2035(2014, Korea's the 4th national basic plan for new and renewable energies). For this goal, diverse policy scheme is applied: renewable portfolio standard (RPS), financial support, mandatory for public organization to set renewable facilities, renewable fuel standard and so on.

However, after the new government was formed in 2017, it announced a new goal for renewable energies. The new goal is to supply 20% of total electricity with renewable energies by 2030. For the aggressive goal, Korean government is setting new policies and revising current policies like temporary introduction of Feed in Tariff, simplification of authorization processes and so on.

Policy	Description	Amount
RPS	Targets for renewable energy in total electricity supply mix at the national or state/provincial levels	2015: 3.0% -> 2024: 10.0%
Loan	Low-interest loan for investment or operation cost.	Investment: up to 10 billion won Operation cost: up to 1 billion won
Tax credit	Deducting a part of investment for renewable energies from income tax or corporate tax	1~6% Expiration: Dec. 2018
mandatory for public organizations to set renewable facilities	Public organization should set renewable energy facilities in their buildings.	2014: 12.0% -> 2020: 30.0%

renewable fuel standardObligation to blend biodiesel to fuel in transportation sector2015: 2.5% -> 2018: 3%	%
---	---

 Table 14. Renewable energy policies in Korea

* Source: Korea 4th National Basic Plan for New and Renewable Energies, Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy, 2014

4.3.3.2. Policies in other countries

The US federal policies for deployment of renewable energies are Production Tax Credit (PTC), Investment Tax Credit (ITC) and Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery System Depreciation Schedule (MACRS). State policies for deployment of renewable energies are RPS, Net Metering, state tax credit, property tax exemptions, state sales tax exemptions, grants, clean energy financing program, subsidized loans and so on.

Policy	Description	Amount / expiration
PTC	A per-kilowatt-hour tax credit for electricity generated by qualified energy resources and sold by the taxpayer	(Systems Commencing construction after December 31, 2016) wind: \$0.0184/kWh for first 10 years of operation, All other technologies: not eligible (Systems Commencing construction prior to January 1, 2017) wind, geothermal, closed- loop biomass, and solar systems not claiming the ITC: \$0.023/kWh, Other eligible technologies: \$0.012/kWh, Applies to first 10 years of operation Wind: ~ Dec. 31, 2019, Others: ~ Dec. 31, 2016
ITC	Allows the tax credit to be taken based on the amount invested rather than electricity produced.	30% for solar, fuel cells, wind, 10% for geothermal, microturbines and CHP. the expiration date for solar technologies and PTC-eligible technologies was extended, with a gradual step down of the credits between 2019 and 2022.

MACRS Five year accelerated depreciation schedule means greater "loss" on paper, reduces taxes	depend on tax situation No expiration
---	--

 Table 15. Renewable energy policies in the US

* Source: NREL, 2015, Renewable Energy Policies and Industries

In the case of Germany, in the National Action Plan, the federal government estimates the share of renewable energies in gross final energy consumption to be 19.6% in 2020. The share of renewable energies in the electricity sector will therefore amount to 38.6%, the share in the heating/cooling sector will be 15.5%, while in the transport sector it will be 13.2%.

Policy	Description	Amount
Feed-in tariff	For power plants up 100 kW the support system is based on a feed-in tariff, which the grid operator pays to the plant operators.	The amount of tariff is set by law and is usually paid over a period of 20 years.
KfW RE Program– Standard	Low-interest loans with a fixed interest period of 10 years including a repayment-free start-up period for investments in installations for electricity production. For all technologies	Up to 100% of the investment costs eligible for financing (without VAT), however, not more than EUR 50 million per project.
KfW Program offshore wind energy	Loans and financing packages to support companies wanting to invest in offshore wind farms in the German Exclusive Economic Zone or in 12 nautical-mile zone of the North and Baltic Sea.	up to 50 /70 percent of overall external capital requirements, max. EUR 400 / 700 million per project
KfW Consortium Loan Energy&En vironment Program	Consortium loan between up to EUR 4 billion for on-shore wind farms and photo-voltaic installations	The risk assumption can cover a maximum of 50% of the entire consortium financing.
KfW RE Program Premium	Low interest loans and grant repayment support for electricity generation in deep geothermal installations.	Loans for deep geothermal installations are granted up to 80% of the eligible investment costs.

KfW RE Program "Storage"	Supports the usage of stationary battery storage systems, related to a PV installation, which is connected to the electricity grid.	Up to 100% of the net investment value is eligible for financing.
Market premium	Plant operators of RES plants exceeding an installed capacity of 100 kW which are not obliged to take part in the tendering procedures are supported by a market premium for electricity they sell directly.	The amount of the market premium shall be calculated each month.
Tendering	Onshore and offshore wind projects starting from 750 kW, solar projects starting from 750 kW biomass plants starting from 150 kW and already existing biomass plants must be awarded in a tendering procedure. The tendering procedure will also set the level of this support.	
Flexibility surcharge	The operators of new biogas plants may claim additional support for providing capacity for on-demand use.	The amount of the flexibility surcharge is 40 EUR per installed kilowatt per year for as long as the biogas plant is eligible for the auctioned market premium or the feed-in tariff
Flexibility premium	The operators of biogas plants that have been commissioned before 1.8.2014 may claim additional support for providing additionally installed capacity for on-demand use.	The amount of the flexibility premium is 130 EUR per additionally installed kilowatt per year for 10 years

Table 16. Renewable energy policies in Germany

* Source: OpenEI developed by National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL)

4.3.4. Findings

Compared to Korea, Germany has more aggressive policies for deployment of renewable energies. The difference of the initiatives on renewable energies is one of the reasons for the gap in the share of national energy need served by renewable energies. The portion of renewable energies in total electricity supply in 2016 is 7% in Korea, 29.3% in Germany, and 14.9% in the US (Renewable Energy 3020 Plan, 2017). However, just making policies aggressive cannot be a solution for wide

deployment of renewable energies. Social acceptance and interests for renewable energies are also needed. Tomei and Gent (2005: 14) insist that the priorities of electricity systems are to match people's priorities. Failing to do this may lead to irregularities that could result not only in negative consequences for people, but for the electricity systems too. Saghir (2005; 10) also argues that energy reforms designed and implemented without local involvement can end up hurting rather than benefiting the poor. So, it is necessary to design renewable energy policies accorded with priorities of local communities, especially for rural households, and encourage their acceptance for renewable energies

5. Conclusion

Rural households bear heavy burden compared to those in urban areas. Disparities in natural gas pipelines distribution is the main cause of this problem. For instance, because of the uneven distribution of natural gas pipelines, rural households have been forced to use expensive LPG supplied in a cylinder and kerosene, whereas urban households can use cheap natural gas for cooking and heating. While Korean government has implemented a LPG storage tank project in small rural villages to alleviate this inequity in energy supplies between urban and rural households. The LPG project is a welcome cost-effective solution that would reduce inconvenience arising from usage of LPG in a cylinder and kerosene, and improves safety in energy usage at the local level. However, this project increases dependency on fossil fuels by rural households and potential long-term lock-in in expensive high-carbon energy sources which does not comply with the current policy of accelerating investment in renewable

energy and distributed generation in Korea.

This study shows that the potential of energy voucher program in helping to mitigate against the growing energy inequity in rural settings. Also, as a moreenvironmentally-friendly and long-term policy tool, this study recommends increased adoption of renewable energy and decentralized generation technologies such as solar PV and residential wind power. To accelerate investments in these low-carbon technologies, the paper also recommends adoption of policies, finance, and socioeconomic instruments that encourage deployment of renewable energies as well as encourage social acceptance of these technologies in rural parts of the country.

References

Brown, Samuel V., Nderitu, David G., Preckel, Paul V., (P.I.), Douglas J. Gotham (Co-P.I.), Benjamin W. Allen (2011), Renewable Power Opportunities for Rural Communities

Byrne, John and Glover, Leigh (2002), A Common Future or Towards a Future Commons: Globalization and Sustainable Development since UNCED, International Review for Environmental Strategies, Vol. 3, No. 1, pp. 5 – 25

Byrne, John, Zhou, Aiming. Shen, Bo. Hughes, Kristen (2007), Evaluating the potential of small-scale renewable energy options to meet rural livelihoods needs: A GIS- and lifecycle cost-based assessment of Western China's options. Energy Policy 35, 4391–4401

Byrne, John, Martinez, Cecilia. Ruggero, Colin (2009), Relocating Energy in the Social Commons: Ideas for a Sustainable Energy Utility, Bulletin of Science, Technology & Society, Volume 29 Number 2, 81-94

Constanza et al. (1997), Problems and Principles of Ecological Economic [Chapter 3] in Introduction to Ecological Economics (International Soceity for Ecological Economics): pp. 77-86, 92-111

Dryzek, (2013), "Looming Tragedy: Limits, Boundaries, Survival" in Dryzek eds. The Politics of the Earth, pp. 27-51

Dryzek, (2013), "Leave it to the People: Democratic Pragmatism" in Dryzek eds. The Politics of the Earth, pp. 99-121

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2017), Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2017

Epstein, Paul R et al. (2011). "Full cost accounting for the life cycle of coal." Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1219: 73-98

Goodin, Robert (2005), "Selling Environmental Indulgences" in Dryzek and Schlosberg, eds. Debating the Earth: The Environmental Politics Reader, pp. 239-256

Global solar thermal energy council, available in <u>http://www.solarthermalworld.org/content/iea-shc-levelised-cost-heat-and-</u> calculations-behind-it

Hal Slater, Solar Hot Water: Which Is Better PV or Thermal?, September 11, 2013; available in http://www.renewableenergyworld.com/articles/2013/09/solar-hot-water-which-is-better-pv-or-thermal.html

Hardin, Garret (2005), "The Tragedy of the Commons," in Dryzek and Schlosberg, eds.

Debating the Earth: The Environmental Politics Reader, pp, 25-36

International Renewable Energy Agency (2015), Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2014

Jacobson, A., Milman, A. D., & Kammen, D. M. (2005), Letting the (Energy) Gini out of the Bottle: Lorenz Curves of Cumulative Electricity Consumption and Gini Coefficients as metrics of Energy Distribution and Equity. Energy Policy, 33, 1825-1832.

Jung Y.K.& Park, G.S. (2013), analysis of energy expenditures by household types, Korea Energy Economics Institute

Karekezi, Stephen and McDade, Susan (2011), Energy, Poverty, and Development

Korea Renewable Energy Resource Atlas OpenEI developed by National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL); available in https://openei.org/wiki/Main_Page

Korea Institute of Energy research (2015), Korea Renewable Energy Resource Atlas

Lee, H.J., Park, S.K., Park,G.S., Han,C.L., Cheon, J.H. (2013), Analysis for implementation of energy voucher, Korean Institute for Health and Social Affairs

Levine, Simon and Bailey, Sarah (2015), Doing cash differently-How cash transfers can transform humanitarian aid, Overseas Development Institute

Lieber, Ethan M.J. and Lockwood, Lee M. (2013), Costs and Benefits of In-Kind Transfers: The Case of Medicaid Home Care Benefits

Lovins, Amory B (1977), "Energy Strategy: The Road Not Taken?" in Soft Energy Paths: Toward a Durable Peace. Cambridge, MA: Ballinger. Pp. 25-60

Lughi, Vanni, SOLAR THERMAL PART 1, Department of Engineering and Architecture, University of Trieste, Italy

Lukehurst, Clare and Bywater, Anglea (2015), Exploring the viability of small scale anaerobic digester in livestock farming, published by IEA Bioenergy

Meadows, Donella et al., (2004), Limits to Growth: The 30 Year Update (Vermont: Chelsea Green Publishing Company)

Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy (2014), Korea's the 4th national basic plan for new and renewable energies

Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy (2017), Renewable energy 3020 plan (provisional paln)

Mirnezami, Seyed Reza (2014), Electricity inequality in Canada: Should pricing reforms eliminate subsidies to encourage efficient usage?

National Renewable Energy Laboratory (2015), renewable energy policies and industries

Nilsen, Heidi Rapp (2010), "The joint discourse 'reflexive sustainable development' – from weak towards strong sustainable development." Ecological Economics, Vol. 69, pp. 495-501

Park, K.S. (2017), Energy supply and consumption brief, Series No. 4-7 of Korea Energy Economics Institute

Peppiatt, David, Mitchell, John and Holzmann, Penny (2000), Cash transfers in emergencies: evaluating benefits and assessing risks

Rice, Jennifer L. (2007), Eco-managerialism in Encyclopedia of Environment and Society, Edited by: Paul Robbins

REN21, Renewables (2015), Global Status Report

Saghir, Jamal (2005), Energy and Poverty: Myths, Links, and Policy Issues

Schuessler, Rudolf (2014), Energy Poverty Indicators: Conceptual Issues. Part I: The Ten-Percent-Rule and Double Median/Mean Indicators, Center for European Economic Research.

Shue, Henry (1999), "Global Environment and International Inequality." International Affairs. Vol. 75, No. 3, pp. 531-545

Strange, Tracey and Bayley, Anne (2008). "What is Sustainable Development?" Sustainable Development: Linking Economy, Society, Environment. Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Pp. 20-35

Tomei, Julia and Gent, Danielle (2005), Equity and the energy trilemma delivering sustainable energy access in low-income communities

Wang, Y.D., Byrne, J., Ham, K.H., Kim, J.D. (1992), The Political Economy of Energy, Environment and Development. Korean Journal of Environmental Studies. Vol. 30: 278-312

Wang, Y.D., Byrne, J., Boo, K.J., Yun, S.J., and Soh, Y. (1996), A spatially-intergrated energy planning model for Korea's sustainable development. Center for Energy and Environmental Policy

Wang, Y.D. (2010), Green Economics, Green Economy, Green Energy, and Green Energy Economy. Korean Journal of Policy Development. Vol. 10, No. 1: 148-175

Yoon T.Y. and Park G.S. (2016) estimation of energy poverty and analyze of energy consumption, Korea Energy Economics Institute